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quantity of cement that fills the cal-
culated annular space to the mud line, 
unless otherwise approved by the Dis-
trict Manager. In brine wells, the sec-
ond cap rock casing shall be cemented 
with a quantity of cement that fills the 
calculated annular space to at least 200 
feet above the setting depth of the first 
cap rock casing. 

(d) Bobtail cap rock casing setting and 
cementing requirements. (1) Bobtail cap 
rock casing shall be set on or just in 
cap rock and lapped a minimum of 100 
feet into the previous casing string. 

(2) Sufficient cement shall be used to 
fill the annular space to the top of the 
bobtail cap rock casing. 

(e) Production liner setting and cement-
ing requirements. (1) Production liners 
for sulphur wells and bleedwells shall 
be set in cap rock at or above the bot-
tom of the open hole (hole that is open 
in cap rock, below the bottom of the 
cap rock casing) and lapped into the 
previous casing string or to the sur-
face. For brine wells, the liner shall be 
set in salt and lapped into the previous 
casing string or to the surface. 

(2) The production liner is not re-
quired to be cemented unless the cap 
rock contains oil or gas. If the cap rock 
contains oil or gas, sufficient cement 
shall be used to fill the annular space 
to the top of the production liner. 

§ 250.1609 Pressure testing of casing. 

(a) Prior to drilling the plug after ce-
menting, all casing strings, except the 
drive or structural casing, shall be 
pressure tested. The conductor casing 
shall be tested to at least 200 psi. All 
casing strings below the conductor cas-
ing shall be tested to 500 psi or 0.22 psi/ 
ft, whichever is greater. (When oil or 
gas is not present in the cap rock, the 
production liner need not be cemented 
in place; thus, it would not be subject 
to pressure testing.) If the pressure de-
clines more than 10 percent in 30 min-
utes or if there is another indication of 
a leak, the casing shall be recemented, 
repaired, or an additional casing string 
run and the casing tested again. The 
above procedures shall be repeated 
until a satisfactory test is obtained. 
The time, conditions of testing, and re-
sults of all casing pressure tests shall 
be recorded in the driller’s report. 

(b) After cementing any string of cas-
ing other than structural, drilling shall 
not be resumed until there has been a 
timelapse of at least 8 hours under 
pressure for the conductor casing 
string or 12 hours under pressure for all 
other casing strings. Cement is consid-
ered under pressure if one or more float 
valves are shown to be holding the ce-
ment in place or when other means of 
holding pressure are used. 

§ 250.1610 Blowout preventer systems 
and system components. 

(a) General. The blowout preventer 
(BOP) systems and system components 
shall be designed, installed, used, 
maintained, and tested to assure well 
control. 

(b) BOP stacks. The BOP stacks shall 
consist of an annular preventer and the 
number of ram-type preventers as spec-
ified under paragraphs (e) and (f) of 
this section. The pipe rams shall be of 
proper size to fit the drill pipe in use. 

(c) Working pressure. The working- 
pressure rating of any BOP shall ex-
ceed the surface pressure to which it 
may be anticipated to be subjected. 

(d) BOP equipment. All BOP systems 
shall be equipped and provided with the 
following: 

(1) An accumulator system that pro-
vides sufficient capacity to supply 1.5 
times the volume necessary to close 
and hold closed all BOP equipment 
units with a minimum pressure of 200 
psi above the precharge pressure, with-
out assistance from a charging system. 
Accumulator regulators supplied by rig 
air that do not have a secondary source 
of pneumatic supply must be equipped 
with manual overrides or other devices 
alternately provided to ensure capa-
bility of hydraulic operations if rig air 
is lost. 

(2) An automatic backup to the accu-
mulator system. The backup system 
shall be supplied by a power source 
independent from the power source to 
the primary accumulator system. The 
automatic backup system shall possess 
sufficient capability to close the BOP 
and hold it closed. 

(3) At least one operable remote BOP 
control station in addition to the one 
on the drilling floor. This control sta-
tion shall be in a readily accessible lo-
cation away from the drilling floor. 
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(4) A drilling spool with side outlets, 
if side outlets are not provided in the 
body of the BOP stack, to provide for 
separate kill and choke lines. 

(5) A choke line and a kill line each 
equipped with two full-opening valves. 
At least one of the valves on the choke 
line and one valve on the kill line shall 
be remotely controlled, except that a 
check valve may be installed on the 
kill line in lieu of the remotely con-
trolled valve, provided that two readily 
accessible manual valves are in place 
and the check valve is placed between 
the manual valve and the pump. 

(6) A fill-up line above the uppermost 
preventer. 

(7) A choke manifold designed with 
consideration of anticipated pressures 
to which it may be subjected, method 
of well control to be employed, sur-
rounding environment, and corrosive-
ness, volume, and abrasiveness of 
fluids. The choke manifold shall also 
meet the following requirements: 

(i) Manifold and choke equipment 
subject to well and/or pump pressure 
shall have a rated working pressure at 
least as great as the rated working 
pressure of the ram-type BOP’s or as 
otherwise approved by the District 
Manager; 

(ii) All components of the choke 
manifold system shall be protected 
from freezing by heating, draining, or 
filling with proper fluids; and 

(iii) When buffer tanks are installed 
downstream of the choke assemblies 
for the purpose of manifolding the 
bleed lines together, isolation valves 
shall be installed on each line. 

(8) Valves, pipes, flexible steel hoses, 
and other fittings upstream of, and in-
cluding, the choke manifold with a 
pressure rating at least as great as the 
rated working pressure of the ram-type 
BOP’s unless otherwise approved by 
the District Manager. 

(9) A wellhead assembly with a rated 
working pressure that exceeds the pres-
sure to which it might be subjected. 

(10) The following system compo-
nents: 

(i) A kelly cock (an essentially full- 
opening valve) installed below the 
swivel and a similar valve of such de-
sign that it can be run through the 
BOP stack installed at the bottom of 
the kelly. A wrench to fit each valve 

shall be stored in a location readily ac-
cessible to the drilling crew; 

(ii) An inside BOP and an essentially 
full-opening, drill-string safety valve 
in the open position on the rig floor at 
all times while drilling operations are 
being conducted. These valves shall be 
maintained on the rig floor to fit all 
connections that are in the drill string. 
A wrench to fit the drill-string safety 
valve shall be stored in a location read-
ily accessible to the drilling crew; 

(iii) A safety valve available on the 
rig floor assembled with the proper 
connection to fit the casing string 
being run in the hole; and 

(iv) Locking devices installed on the 
ram-type preventers. 

(e) BOP requirements. Prior to drilling 
below cap rock casing, a BOP system 
shall be installed consisting of at least 
three remote-controlled, hydraulically 
operated BOP’s including at least one 
equipped with pipe rams, one with 
blind rams, and one annular type. 

(f) Tapered drill-string operations. 
Prior to commencing tapered drill- 
string operations, the BOP stack shall 
be equipped with conventional and/or 
variable-bore pipe rams to provide ei-
ther of the following: 

(1) One set of variable bore rams ca-
pable of sealing around both sizes in 
the string and one set of blind rams, or 

(2) One set of pipe rams capable of 
sealing around the larger size string, 
provided that blind-shear ram capa-
bility is present, and crossover subs to 
the larger size pipe are readily avail-
able on the rig floor. 

[56 FR 32100, July 15, 1991. Redesignated at 63 
FR 29479, May 29, 1998, as amended at 74 FR 
46909, Sept. 14, 2009] 

§ 250.1611 Blowout preventer systems 
tests, actuations, inspections, and 
maintenance. 

(a) Prior to conducting high-pressure 
tests, all BOP systems shall be tested 
to a pressure of 200 to 300 psi. 

(b) Ram-type BOP’s and the choke 
manifold shall be pressure tested with 
water to rated working pressure or as 
otherwise approved by the District 
Manager. Annular type BOP’s shall be 
pressure tested with water to 70 per-
cent of rated working pressure or as 
otherwise approved by the District 
Manager. 
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